Board of Health Members,


This is my response to Mark’s suggestion to delay notification of the public. I was going to address this at the next meeting, but that would delay your decision on notification language even longer.

        
In the quotes below is the email that I received from Mark Gowdy-Jaehnig about why he wanted to delay notification. Let me say at the outset of this discussion that I am not accusing Mark of any untoward actions or intentions. I am agreeing with him that he might be a bit naïve about some of this. But, this discussion may provide some historical perspective on this issue.
“I wanted to let you know where I am with my thinking and what I am recommending to the board. The MRSA studies show an association between proximity to hog confinements and increased risk of MRSA infections. However it is less clear about actual causation. Dr. Tara Smith's new study aimed to address the connection. Unfortunately she is still working on getting it published. I am also interested in seeing Dr. O’Connor’s systematic review of research on the health effects of living near hog confinements. Would it be Ok for me to forward your lists of research studies to her in case she is unfamiliar with any of the studies?” (Watson – I told Mark not to forward our studies. They are the result of years of work, and many, many days of researching the more recent studies. O’Connor can do her own work.)

“There are a couple of things I wanted to share. The study from Dr. Tara Smith looking at 1300 pig farmers and veterinarians in NW Iowa which is the first to make the connection between pig strains of MRSA and human infection in the US was rejected for publication. This does not necessarily invalidate the findings, but it makes me more cautious about relying on the study until I can read it. She is currently rewriting it for submission to another journal. I also received an e-mail from Dr. Ramirez at ISU saying that Dr. O’Connor at ISU is doing a systematic review of research on the health effects of living near confinement. It is due out in June. Systematic reviews are considered very strong scientifically. So I would recommend that we put off considering making any statements until the review comes out.” (Watson – more about O’Connor’s review below)


There is one study and one review that Mark wants to wait for before he decides he can write notification language. The study is Tara Smith’s ongoing study of MRSA. Waiting for this study to be accepted would give you 269 studies. You already have 268 studies. It seems you would have to have pretty strained logic to not understand higher rates of MRSA from living close to hog confinements as being anything other than LA-MRSA as is the case in Tara’s Iowa City VA study. Remember, Tara has already found ST398 (LA-MRSA) in confinement pigs and workers; and LA-MRSA in wildlife. Waiting for smoking guns will be addressed below.

The context for understanding the gap between what is known about public health threats and what is being done to protect people is the Fry study. The review Mark is asking you to wait for is the ISU O’Connor review. By asking you to wait for this review to be completed, Mark has introduced another context within which your decision will need to be made. That context is the historical record of delay and obfuscation by industries who were being threatened with regulations as a result of studies and data that showed their products, by-products, or practices were harming the health of the public. Think of the tobacco industry, lead in gas, lead in paint, DDT, sulfuric acid rain, etc. 


Industry experts were trotted out to tell us not to worry. Their industry-funded studies and their industry-funded scientists said that there was no harm to humans from these products, by-products, or practices. Many non-industry funded independent studies showed there were problems. But it took years of studies and lawsuits, and deaths and illnesses, before action was taken. This has all been in the public health domain, your Board’s domain. I’m sure you are all familiar with many of these histories.


The O’Connor review is not a new review but is a continuation of her 2010 review. This 2010 review was funded by the United Soybean Board (pig feed) and the National Pork Board. I remember this review. It said they looked at 4,908 studies about health problems in people who lived in proximity to hog confinements. Of those 4,908 studies, only 9 seemed to meet their criteria and were reviewed. 

The principle finding, and conclusions and significance, from those 9 studies were: 
“A negative association was reported when odor was the measure of exposure to AFO’s and self-reported disease, the measure of outcome. There was evidence of an association between self-reported disease and proximity to AFO in individuals annoyed by AFO odor…There was inconsistent evidence of a weak association between self-reported disease in people with allergies or familial history of allergies. No consistent dose response relationship between exposure and disease was observable.” 

It seems O’Connor is saying that in the 9 studies reviewed, only people who don’t like confinement odor report being sick. This seems absurd to me. It seemed absurd in 2010 and it seems absurd now especially in light of the 192 studies we have given you. But, it fits in the context and history of industry delay and obfuscation.


This review has been largely ignored by researchers in this field. I can find only 10 citations since it was published; three times by O’Connor herself; one a study of ag workers; one about total industrial ag pollution; one about distribution of farms; one on low weight births in North Carolina; one about studies; one letter; and one in Spanish. 

But now it seems the National Pork Board apparently thinks they need something to counter the many recent studies showing harm to humans from living in proximity to confinements; including many of the 460 studies we have given you. So the National Pork Board alone funded O’Connor to update her 2010 review. And, O’Connor now is a National Pork Board panel member. This should be seen in the context of an industry fighting against regulation. We have seen it before in other industries. What did waiting do historically besides allow many more people to become sick or die from an industry’s pollution?

It seems the O’Connor review criteria may misunderstand what many of the 4899 left out studies were designed to do. These studies were not designed to show a smoking gun connection, but to show an association with illnesses and deaths generally found from exposure to hydrogen-sulfide, ammonia, and particulates. The studies could have been as simple as (this was actually a study) reviewing hospital records pre- and post-hog confinement introduction into a community. That review found hydrogen-sulfide related problems tripled and ammonia related problems quadrupled. If people have illnesses that are associated with exposure to these gasses, and if the only source of those gasses in the community or neighborhood are hog confinements, it is logical to assume a connection. We have given you 192 studies on hydrogen-sulfide and ammonia coming from confinements.

This proximity problem is not a new problem. In my industry, the wastewater industry, we have regulations in place to protect workers and the public from hydrogen-sulfide, ammonia, and harmful bacteria. These regulations are the result of deaths and illnesses to people from working in proximity to these gasses and bacteria. Confinements are wastewater technology – in this case poorly designed and operated anaerobic digesters – inappropriately transferred to agriculture without the education and regulation to protect the public that this technology has matured with. 


Confinements are sewer environments which exhaust that sewer environment out into neighborhoods and the larger environment. As the Fry study makes clear, there are no regulations in the ag area because industrial ag has been legislatively exempted from most regulations. Hence my reliance on educating the public to allow them to make educated choices on how to protect themselves.


Because both confinements and feedlots are sewer environments, there is constant need for antibiotics to be given to the confined animals. Antibiotic resistance takes little time to jump from organism to organism, and from animals to people. MRSA is just part of this antibiotic resistance problem.


To get a better understanding of confinement technology and why they are sewer environments, and what that means for the health of people in surrounding neighborhoods, go to my website www.civandinc.net appendix E. The powerpoint and the documents will give you a good basis for understanding where these problems come from and how they affect people and the larger environment.



So, I have asked you to make a notification to the public of new pathways into the community of known “public health threats” based on 268 peer-reviewed published studies about livestock associated MRSA (LA-MRSA) – if you wait on Tara’s study as Mark wants, you will have 269 studies – , and 192 peer-reviewed published studies about the harm from hydrogen-sulfide and ammonia. The new pathways into the community for these three “threats” are hog confinements. I hope we don’t have to argue about the dangers that these two poison gasses and MRSA pose to people. That should be settled science and the pathways should be the issue here.


The Johns Hopkins Jillian Fry study was used as the organizing document and contextual basis for my request to you. It is the context within which you find yourselves as a result of my request that you notify the public. I think you need to understand the delay Mark is asking for in this context. If you have been involved in this issue, you will know many of the Iowa people, and the studies, in the Fry references. And, like me, maybe even have worked with some of them. It is a familiar story.


The Fry study shows that this sort of delay has been going on for many years. In fact, I sent an email to Jillian Fry and told her that her study described perfectly the context within which those of us fighting hog confinements have found ourselves in these last 20 years. The Fry study context needs to be kept in mind as you think about this issue. We have been working for years to find some way of protecting the public from known poison gasses and antibiotic resistant bacteria coming from confinements. This is not new. And the science, irrespective of ISU’s O’Connor’s review, is overwhelming in consistently showing harm.


Hydrogen-sulfide was put on the EPA’s toxic gasses list (different from their regulated list, the inclusion on that regulated list is what our lawsuit is about) along with ammonia twenty-one or two years ago. Industry got hydrogen-sulfide taken off that list within a year. It took twenty years of fighting with industry on EPA panels to get it back on the toxic list. That was one year ago. This is industry’s dance. We suffer, they make money.


I am simply asking that you notify county residents that known “public health threats”, hydrogen-sulfide, ammonia, and MRSA, now have pathways into the community that weren’t there before hog confinements started being used. By being educated about these human health threats, people could make informed decisions about how to protect themselves and their children from these threats.


To wait for one more study (269 versus 268), and one continuation of a 2010 review, is simply a part of the historical industry dance. How long will we wait to educate the public about this? How many more kids will get sick in the meantime?


I don’t know if any of you have attended County Supervisor public meetings about siting new, or expanding existing, confinements. I have attended them for the last 25 years all across the state. They are remarkable, and sometimes terribly difficult to witness. Some of the women cry so hard during their testimony about what has happened to their, and their children’s, lives, that they are barely understandable. They get sick. Their children get sick. Their daily lives are ruined. It is a fact that most people who are against confinements are other farmers, farm wives, and farm widows. That is logical. They live in the country.


The only experience I have of the level of anguish coming from these women is the anguish I caused Vietnamese women when I literally destroyed their farms, and lives, in Vietnam. I have seen and heard this anguish before. I’m not interested in destroying people’s lives for a particular model of agriculture. We have raised pigs for 5000 years. We never had these problems until we started using confinements in the 70’s. People do not need to suffer this pollution. We know how to raise pigs safely. 


Remember the “gap between what we know and what we do” context that the Fry study lays out, and within which you find yourself, in this issue. Please act on my request and notify the public of known “public health threats” coming into the community from these new pathways of hog confinements and fields where confinement waste is spread. There is more than enough evidence and we have had it for years.

Thanks.

Bob Watson.

